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Date: September 24, 2025  
 
To: Snohomish County Council 
 
Via: Purchasing  
  
From: Kris Johnson(Supervisor IV), Dave Stewart(Engineer IV), Toni Wilde (Contracts Administrator) 
 
Subject: Apprenticeship SWM 2024-2 Olson Brothers  
 

Olson Brothers Excavating, Inc., failed to meet the apprenticeship requirement on the SWM 2024-2 
Culvert Replacement and Drainage Improvement project. 

Early in the project, the SWM Contracts Administrator, Toni Wilde, requested the monthly apprentice 
reports which were not being submitted. 

The Contractor’s monthly apprentice reports did not match the Washington State Labor and Industries 
(L&I) certified payroll data. 

The SWM Construction Representative Senior assigned to the project notified Olson Brothers’ project 
foreman, Jason Duke, about the apparent shortfall in apprentice hours.  

As the project progressed, Olson Brothers’ apprenticeship hours continued to be below the required 
percentage for apprenticeship hours. In an effort to highlight the growing problem, SWM began adding 
the apprenticeship hours percentage listed on the Labor and Industries portal to weekly compliance 
communications. It was also addressed at the weekly meetings. 

When the project was nearing completion, the Contract Administrator sent Olson Brothers a link to the 
Snohomish County apprentice page. That communication reiterated past statements about the contractor 
needing to comply with the apprenticeship requirements. It also highlighted that Olson Brothers could 
complete and submit a “Request for Modification” form. This form provides a forum where a Contactor 
can request a variance from apprenticeship requirements. Such variances are only granted when a 
Contractor is unable to comply with apprenticeship requirements despite making a good faith effort. 
Lastly, the communication reminded Olson Brothers about the possible consequences for failure to meet 
the apprenticeship requirements.   

Unfortunately, Olson Brothers completed the “Request for Modifications” form after construction was 
substantially complete. Upon review of their request by Purchasing and Surface Water Management, the 
request was denied. The request did not meet the criteria for modification.  

The apprentice hours shortage was also addressed in the “Prime Contractor Performance Report”.  
Lastly, Olson Brothers’ foreman communicated to the SWM Contracts Administrator that he was fine with 
never doing a county job again. 






